Virtual Mentor

American Medical Association Journal of Ethics August 2010, Volume 12, Number 8: 663-667.

POLICY FORUM Repealing Don't Ask, Don't Tell—A Step Forward in Patient-Physician Trust Frederick Nagel, MD

Now that the U.S. military's "Don't Ask, Don't Tell" policy is set for repeal, a great deal of research has been dedicated to the inclusion of gay, lesbian, and bisexual soldiers in the military, carefully exploring the possible effects on unit cohesion, morale, and security, and the experiences of allied countries, many of which have made transitions to more inclusive policies in recent years [1]. Less discussion has been devoted to the experience of health care professionals functioning under the current system or the changes they may face in a transition to "open service."

Service Restrictions Based on Sexual Orientation

To understand the implications of such a policy change, it is imperative to examine the current system. While the contributions of gay soldiers have been recorded in our history as far back as the Revolutionary and Civil Wars, the U.S. military first officially prohibited their participation in 1919 [2]. In the 1940s, psychiatry considered homosexuality to be a marker of mental instability or an illness in its own right, and a screening process was developed to filter out recruits with "homosexual proclivities" [2, 3]. In 1982, a Department of Defense Directive explicitly stated that:

Homosexuality is incompatible with military service. The presence in the military environment of persons who engage in homosexual conduct or who, by their statements, demonstrate a propensity to engage in homosexual conduct, seriously impairs the accomplishment of the military mission. The presence of such members adversely affects the ability of the Military Services to maintain discipline, good order, and morale; to foster mutual trust and confidence among servicemembers, to ensure the integrity of the system of rank and command; to facilitate assignment and worldwide deployment of servicemembers who frequently must live and work under close conditions affording minimal privacy: to recruit and retain members of the Military Services; to maintain the public acceptability of military service; and to prevent breaches of security [4].

With the advent of the gay rights movement, the past decades have seen a policy shift in many countries, including our own. In 1993, the policy change that came to be known as "Don't Ask, Don't Tell" (DADT) upheld the legitimacy of the presence of gays in the military and allowed them to serve, as long as they remained closeted. The regulation, actually the Military Personnel Eligibility Act of 1993, prohibited asking prospective inductees or members about their sexual orientation [5]. More recently, President Obama campaigned under the promise to remove any obstacle to

open service of gay and bisexual personnel, and the American Medical Association has recently voiced its support for the effort [6].

While there have always been gay men, lesbians, and bisexual people in the military, they were often victims of abuse and intimidation with little recourse. Traditionally, military policy has been strongly influenced by a number of assumptions about gay people. They were believed to be inherently unstable, it was felt that their presence would cause a crisis of morale and cohesion within the ranks, and they were portrayed as security risks because of their supposed vulnerability to seduction or blackmail [7]—the same arguments that were made against the integration of African Americans and women into the military [8]. Exclusionary policies were relaxed during wartime, when need for recruits was greater, and homosexuals were summarily discharged, or "separated," in military terms, once they were no longer needed [9]. While DADT was theoretically a gesture of recognition of the legitimacy of the presence of gay men, lesbians, and bisexual people in the military, the threat of expulsion still looms large, and the number of discharges for homosexuality actually *increased* in the wake of DADT [10].

Repeal alone will not necessarily bring full equality either. While social science teaches that contact between two groups—in this case hetero- and homosexual soldiers—can reduce hostilities between them, it is only possible when the groups have equal standing [11]. Studies show that in countries with "open service" militaries, relatively few servicemembers choose to reveal their sexual orientation and prefer instead to serve in a discreet, if not closeted, manner. The same is true for analogous domestic institutions, such as police and fire departments [12-14]. This reluctance to serve openly is indicative of the pervasive heterosexism which—as evidenced by the controversy about the wording and assumptions of the Pentagon's repeal-related survey of troops [15, 16]—is likely to persist in the American military despite the reversal of DADT.

Effects on Military Medicine and its Practitioners

Discriminatory policies against gay, lesbian, and bisexual servicemembers have long challenged the trust and confidentiality components of the patient-physician relationship. From the early days of psychiatric screening, confessions of homosexual orientation to a physician would be used in separation proceedings to discharge gay soldiers [17]. Given the homosexuality taboo, medical professionals can hardly perform the outreach and screening necessary to protect the health of closeted individuals. Because HIV seropositivity is also a reason for separation from the military, servicemembers who may be at risk receive neither the preventive care they require, nor proper health maintenance. Lesbian, gay, and bisexual soldiers have been known to seek medical attention outside the military community in an effort to maintain privacy [18]. It is logical to suspect that many more forgo medical attention altogether. In the words of one physician, current policy "ensures inadequate health care with a delay in diagnosis, treatment and preventative counseling" [19]. Only within recent months has the military, in the spirit of "fairer handling," decreed that information given to medical professionals in confidence may not be used for the

purpose of discharge [20]. Implicit in this reversal is the acknowledgment that military policy has up to now infringed on a central tenet of medical professionalism: patient confidentiality.

The medical community has been complicit in this breach of ethics. The fiduciary relationship of physician to patient charges the former with a responsibility to advocate, even when it is uncomfortable or inconvenient, for the best patient health care possible. Upholding a policy that discourages lesbian, gay, and bisexual patients from seeking care due to the threat of loss of employment and social stigma is an affront to the primacy of dedication to the patient's best interest, as outlined in the American Medical Association's "Principles of Medical Ethics" [21] and the "Physician Charter" created by American and European internists' organizations. The charter emphasizes that patient welfare is to be protected despite forces to the contrary, including administrative pressures. Both documents espouse the principle of social justice, enjoining physicians to eliminate discrimination within the health care system, and promote a commitment to patient confidentiality [22]. It is clear that the military medical community has failed gay, lesbian, and bisexual patients in fundamental ways. With the repeal of discriminatory military policy, opportunities arise to redress these wrongs.

Under a full repeal of DADT, military physicians will have to make profound changes in their approach to patients. They must be open to patients coming out to them as gay or lesbian, including closeted individuals with whom they may already have an established relationship. They should not only accept such revelations without judgment, but must invite these confidences, as physicians are meant to do. Some health care workers, however, may be unaccustomed to asking patients about sexual behavior in a manner that is sensitive to different sexual orientations. Medical education, especially in the training of military physicians, must be adapted at all levels to facilitate this transition.

The particular medical concerns facing the members of the military who are gay, lesbian, and bisexual, including those related to sexual and mental health, will certainly need to be addressed. Civilian public health initiatives have struggled to reach individuals who engage in sex with same-sex partners, but are reluctant to identify themselves as gay or bisexual, and this is likely to be especially true in the military [23]. As discussed above, the larger questions of institutional heterosexism and internalized homophobia manifest themselves in particular ways for those servicemembers, and those responsible for their health must be sensitive to pressures faced by their patients.

Gay, lesbian, and bisexual patients will need assurance that their doctors, once executors of a discriminatory policy, are now allies and committed to their particular health care needs; LGBT physicians may take a leading role in this transition. The change in official AMA policy [23]—notably, 20 years after similar declarations by comparable organizations such as the American Psychiatric Association—may be a harbinger of a new era in the medical community, one which finally embraces the primacy of patient welfare and social justice for all patients.

References

- Azoulay D, Chung J, Simcovitch J, Sukumar S, Supawong J. Open service and our allies: a report on the inclusion of openly gay and lesbian servicemembers in U.S. allies' armed forces. Columbia Law School Sexuality and Gender Law Clinic. http://www.law.columbia.edu/null/download?&exclusive=filemgr.download &file id=164384. Accessed June 1, 2010.
- 2. Sinclair GD. Homosexuality and the military: a review of the literature. *J Homosex*. 2009;56(6):703.
- 3. Wake N. The military, psychiatry, and "unfit" soldiers, 1939-1942. *J Hist Med Allied Sci.* 2007;62(4):475.
- 4. US Department of Defense. Extract from DOD Directive 1332.14: Enlisted Administrative Separations; Jan. 28, 1982. Don't Ask, Don't Tell, Don't Pursue: a digital law project of the Robert Crown Law Library at Stanford Law School. http://dont.stanford.edu/regulations/regulation41.pdf. Accessed July 19, 2010.
- 5. U.S. Department of Defense. Department of Defense Directive Number 1332:14: Enlisted Administrative Separations; December 21, 1993. Military Law Task Force. http://www.nlgmltf.org/pdfs/1332.14.pdf. Accessed July 19, 2010.
- AMA: repeal "don't ask, don't tell": doctors' group also declares same-sex marriage bans add to health disparities for gay couples, their children. *CBS News*. November 10, 2009. http://www.cbsnews.com/stories/2009/11/10/health/main5603047.shtml. Accessed July 19, 2010.
- 7. Jones FD, Koshes RJ. Homosexuality and the military. *Am J Psychiatry*. 1995;152(1):18.
- 8. Bonner KB, Segal DR. The "don't ask, don't tell" policy and military performance. *Psychol Rep.* 2005;97(1):74.
- 9. Sinclair, 704.
- 10. Sinclair, 705.
- 11. Sinclair, 712.
- 12. Smith, 6.
- 13. Sinclair, 706.
- 14. RAND National Defense Research Institute. RAND Research Brief: changing the policy toward homosexuals in the U.S. military. http://www.rand.org/pubs/research_briefs/RB7537/index1.html. Accessed May 19, 2010.
- 15. Cloud DS. Pentagon survey on "don't ask, don't tell" criticized as biased. *Los Angeles Times*. July 9, 2010. http://www.latimes.com/news/nationworld/nation/la-na-military-gays-

20100710,0,6119129.story. Accessed July 19, 2010.

16. Meyer D. Pentagon addresses segregation concerns in DADT repeal. *Advocate*. July 13, 2010.

http://www.advocate.com/News/Daily_News/2010/07/13/Pentagon_Address es_Segregation_Concerns_in_DADT_Repeal/. Accessed July 19, 2010.

- 17. Jones, Koshes, 17.
- 18. Smith DM. Active duty military personnel presenting for care at a gay men's health clinic. *J Homosex*. 2008;54(3):277-279.
- 19. Smith, 279.
- Hemmerly-Brown A. DoD revises "Don't Ask Don't Tell" for fairer handling of law. US Army. March 26, 2010. http://www.army.mil/news/2010/03/26/36405-dod-revises-dont-ask-dont-tell-for-fairer-handlingof-law. Accessed June 3, 2010.
- 21. American Medical Association. Principles of medical ethics. http://www.ama-assn.org/ama/pub/physician-resources/medical-ethics/codemedical-ethics/principles-medical-ethics.shtml. Accessed July 19, 2010.
- 22. ABIM Foundation, ACP-ASIM Foundation, European Federation of Internal Medicine. Perspectives: medical professionalism in the new millennium: a physician charter. Ann Intern Med. 2002;136(3):243-246. http://www.abimfoundation.org/en/Resource%20Center/Bibliography/~/medi a/F8B71F15DE8B486599F13E662603F25D.ashx. Accessed July 19, 2010.
- 23. Huebner DM, Davis MC, Nemeroff CJ, Aiken LS. The impact of internalized homophobia on HIV preventive interventions. *Am J Community Psychol.* 2002;30(3):327-348.

Frederick Nagel, MD, is a resident in emergency medicine at Jacobi and Montefiore Medical Centers in Bronx, New York. A graduate of the Albert Einstein College of Medicine of Yeshiva University, he earned a BA in religious studies from McGill University. His interests include social justice and global and urban health.

Related in VM

The LGBT Community, Health Policy, and the Law, August 2010

The AMA *Code of Medical Ethics*' Opinions on Respect for Civil and Human Rights, August 2010

The viewpoints expressed on this site are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the AMA.

Copyright 2010 American Medical Association. All rights reserved.